HSIA BOARD MEETING

COMMUNITY HOUSE IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

October 24, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Mike Wurst, Steve Vanderbosch, Geoff Werner, Bill Schrott, Joanna Parkinson, Helene Raven, Ray Sullivan Absent:  Maria Triandos, Gene Gross
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Cassie Heckman
GUESTS:  In Person:  Romeo Santos, Andrew Mullin Virtual attendance:  Crystal Monkman, Donna ? Cari Bower, Michael Jones, Ann Levelle, Heather Fitzsimmons, Kathleen Liedy
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.  
Tom Anderson announced that there will be no recording of this meeting in any form or fashion, to include anyone attending via zoom.

MINUTES:  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the September Board Meeting minutes as amended, as follows:

· Under Property Manager Report – Line 4, replace “zoning related issues” with “Health Department related issues”.  
Geoff Werner seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson commented as follows:
1. Overall Progress 2023-2024 – Tom asked the Board to send thoughts on how to move the neighborhood forward and on our accomplishments for the last two years.

2. Living Shoreline – Tom thanked Steve for all his hard work on the Living Shoreline.  It looks great.  Steve will report more in his Piers & Harbor report.  

3. Reserve Study – Cassie Heckman – nothing to report at this time.  Claire Corcoran mentioned that the Reserve Study has nothing to do with the budget we’re approving tonight.  Claire reported for Gene Gross that Gene feels we need to spend a year or so getting in the weeds of the Reserve Study before budgeting anything reported from the Study.  The Reserve Study is a benchmark, or a guide of work that needs to be done and when it needs to be done.

SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported as follows:

1. Chesapeake Protective Services is scaling back their hours seasonally.  They are still giving out No Trespassing tickets.

2. Off-Duty Anne Arundel County Police are performing traffic enforcement.  Cari is provided a report at the end of the month.  Cari is keeping a close hold on when they are here – 4 hours a day/4 days a week and during rush hour.  We contracted for 10 weeks of off-duty traffic enforcement.  We will continue to maintain their presence with lesser hours.  Claire Corcoran commented that the flashing speed signs had a marked improvement on speeding.  The signs were temporary and are gone.  We need a definitive answer as to why we can’t purchase these types of signs ourselves.  
VICE PRESIDENT:  Claire Corcoran reported as follows:
1. Curve at Duvall Lane -- We asked the County to give us stronger chevrons on the curve at Duvall Lane and Hillsmere Drive.  Claire and Maria Triandos are working with Erik Terry, the Anne Arundel County Traffic Engineer.  Erik wants to redraw the lines at Duvall Lane.  We need to keep the pressure on this.  Tom Anderson will reach out tomorrow.

2. A homeowner on Indian Lane is commenting on our political sign rule.  When we established our political sign rule, it mirrored that of the County rule.  The County code has changed.  Claire is doing research on event related signs.  Temporary signage that is not related to an event has two 60-day periods per a 12 month period to post.  The resident on Indian Lane is a lawyer, and Claire asked the resident for his opinion on the matter.

SECRETARY:  Mike Wurst reported that the Sea Breeze due date is Monday, October 28.  The TV is installed at the community house, with screen sharing over Wi-Fi (Windows 10 or later).  Mike is Nominations Chair and will be handling voting at the November General meeting. Mike went over the process for that meeting.  Steve Vanderbosch mentioned that the Sea Breeze formatting has improved.  Steve is not a fan of the font used on the website.  Mike is in agreement and he and John Levelle will be working on changing the font.
TREASURER:  Claire Corcoran reported for Gene Gross as follows:
Gene Gross submitted the proposed SCBD budget for FY26 to the Board.  Gene estimated only $50K in capital expenses for FY25 and has pushed the $200K forward to the FY26 budget since the kayak ramp, pool expenditures and beach improvements will likely not be used this year.  Please note the increase in the per lot revenue at $285 per lot gives us revenues of $357,700 and our reoccurring operating expenses are $357,300; meaning we are not using reserve funds for our normal operating expenses.  The county requires us to include the end of the year Reserve Funds in the final budget figure of $894,704 ($357,300 operating expenses, $200,000 capital expenditures, and estimated Ending Reserve Balance of $337,404).  After a thorough review of the Reserve Study, we can decide on cuts and/or increases and put them forward in the FY2027 budget period.  Please keep in mind that approving the budget is not preapproving the budgeted expenses, it merely sets a target for the Board and all expenses of $1,000 still have to be approved by the Board as they come up and a motion must be brought forward for approval.  Claire Corcoran moved the Board approve the Special Tax Budget in the amount of $894,704 based on 1220 taxable lots at a tax rate of $285 per taxable lot, to be adjusted up or down based on the final number of lots provided by the County.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

PROPERTY MANAGER:  Cassie Heckman reported as follows:
Updates:

1. Driving around the community, main complaints from residents have been related to trash, cans with no lids, animals getting into trash, and trash spilling onto street.  Two letters have been sent to the two homes identified, and the Health Department has been notified as this is what is required in County code, as neither resident responded to the letter.
2. All political signs need to be down by 11/12.
3. Various construction related complaints, these have been turned into zoning as needed; a few just involve dumpsters, and letters have been sent to those residents as needed.
Landscaping:  Fall weeding and mulching completed.  Ivy removal at Beach Drive ramp successful. Sinkhole repairs complete.  Picnic tables on order, will arrive in the next week or two.
Upcoming Projects:  Continued monitoring of the community.  Waiting on all RFP’s for pool management this summer.  Annapolis Paint to remediate bathroom floors in pool building (under warranty).  Gravel project in trash area.
Pending:  Gravel/sand replacement in beach areas.  Adirondack chairs. Landscaping (rocks) at community house.  Cover over back steps at community house.

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported that our HSIA Election meeting is Thursday, November 14, 7 pm at Key School Barn Commons.  This will be the election of the Executive Board.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:

1. Introduction:  A big thank you to Kevin Green, Steve Vanderbosh, Claire Corcoran and Cassie Heckman for the quick repair of the East sea wall sinkhole!  Steve Vanderbosch suggests confirming if sand permit is still open, it may be useful to put a load of sand in the corner and see if it remains.
2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month:

· Miracle Playground (small playground) repairs- Sole source justification approved for repair of Miracle Playground Equipment by Metro Recreation.

· Parts ordered- estimated date of delivery to Metro Recreation 29 OCT- 04 NOV

· Upon receipt, Metro Recreation will coordinate to schedule installation and removal of old equipment.

· Burke Playground (large playground) repairs- Subcommittee led by Robin Clark established to lead the project to replace the out of lifecycle equipment.

· Recurring meetings established with subcommittee members

· Playground surfacing- Continued coordination with HSIA Property Manager to solicit vendors to replenish the surfacing in safe use areas of the playgrounds and swing set

· Quote solicitation in progress for replenishment of pea gravel and sand

· Sinkhole Repairs- Environmental Committee Chair( in coordination with P&H Chair and BOD members) led effort to solicit repairs from Flood Brothers . Project Complete.

· Picnic Tables- Six tables ordered by Property Manager per guidance from BOD and Treasurer at SEP meeting.

· P&H requests a tabletop for use at the Marina

· Old tables will be dismantled and parts salvaged for alternate uses
3. Future Focus Areas
· Safety/Accessibility:

· Continued long term planning for improving accessibility of walkways and parking areas

· Maintenance:

· Winterization and long-term planning to codify annual recurring maintenance

· Improvements:

· Shoreline erosion protections: continued coordination with Environmental Committee to develop proposed solutions to protect beachfront from shoreline erosion.

4. Motions Requiring Board Approval
· Upcoming motions for situational awareness (approximate amounts):

· Automated Gate – Est. $15,000, pending coordination with Security Committee

· Security Cameras- TBD, pending coordination with Security Committee

5. Additional Comments or Concerns
· Request HSIA credit/debit card for Treasurer/Admin/Property manager to facilitate committee purchases

ENVIRONMENTAL:  Helene Raven reported for Kevin Green
1. Requesting mulch around benches at the beach.  The footings are getting destroyed by weedwhackers.
2. In the Spring, meet again and identify things that need attention.  Kevin needs to be part of any process that includes environmental.

FIELD:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board hire Crew Cuts Services to install the gravel in the recycling and dumpster area for the amount of $1,150.  This includes removal and replacement of dumpster, removal of one medium and one small tree, weed remediation, gravel, and labor.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

POOL:  Crystal Monkman reported as follows:
1. Pool furniture was shrink wrapped

2. Recycle bins cleaned

3. RFP submission for pool operations and resurfacing of pool

4. 32 survey responses – survey and QR code in the Sea Breeze

5. Fence layout, update water fountain, water aerobics
6. Looking at non-member pool passes

7. Next meeting is November 13

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported as follows:

Upcoming Events:

· Halloween Parade, Sunday at 1 pm – organized and ready to go

· Oyster Roast is November 2.  Happy Hour crew to handle this

· Swap Meet at the beach, November 9.  Volunteers are coordinating this.

· Santa Run will be coordinated with the Fire Department

Band at the Beach – Red Sky Dawn was a wonderful success.  Approximately 150 people showed up over the course of the event.  Positive reaction and requests made that they return next year.  Will schedule in September, with the Happy Hour in October.

PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project
· Construction of the Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project began on Monday, September 30th.  As of Thursday morning, October 24th, approximately 3600 tons of sand and 400 tons of rock have been delivered, and the first two structures have been roughly placed. Shaping, smoothing and chinking of the rock structures will continue. RRG has revised its schedule to complete rough rock work (headlands) by the migratory waterfowl stop-work deadline of November 15th, and plans to finish shaping the rock and grading the sand later.
· RRG has started to deliver sand at a second access point next to the Marina flagpole. Starting Monday October 28th, the remaining speed bumps and parking dividers will be removed and parking will be prohibited in the vicinity of Slips 29-33 for a dump truck turn around zone. RRG will use cones to mark dump truck turn around zones if needed. Another Construction Notice with a revised summary of the work and traffic patterns/restrictions will be prepared and emailed to the entire Hillsmere Community and posted on the HSIA website.
· On Wednesday, October 16th, a site tour was arranged by the Federation for Delegate Dana Jones who secured the initial State Capital Grant of $109,000 for the Project. Participants included the Federation, HSIA, RRG, ESA, DNR, CBT, CBF, AACo BWPR, and the Capital Gazette. Thanks to HSIA participants Claire Corcoran, Ray Sullivan, Helene Raven, Bill Schrott, Kevin Green, Tom Schwallenberg, and Cassie Heckman.
2. P&H Operations:
· Electrical work to replace 32 non-GFCI breakers at the Marina and two boat ramp docks with code-compliant GFCI breakers, conduct circuit tracing, and re-label all breakers in the electrical panels has been completed. As a result, two additional electrical problems were discovered and repaired. One was a short at a pedestal caused by mooring line compression of an electrical conduit, and the second was a short at another pedestal where line insulation split.

· Our electrician also conducted professional tests of Electrical Current Leakage (“ECL”) on about a dozen boats identified as potentially leaking current and prepared a written report. The P&H Committee will be recommending a change to the Marina Rules and Regulations to address ECL.

· Three dock boards were replaced on C Dock after a boat broke them loose during heavy westerly winds. Slip holders are charged $50/board when an improperly tied boat causes such damage.
3. Environmental and Shoreline Protection Committees

· Save our Hillsmere Trees - Hillsmere Drive English Ivy Control. On Saturday October 19th a dozen volunteers from the community and the not for profit Save Our Trees organization gathered to remove invasive English Ivy from 54 trees along the Hillsmere Drive Quiet Waters Park fence line. Plans are underway to remove ivy from additional trees and remove invasive shrubs and replant the area with native trees and shrubs.

· Beach East Seawall Repair -- HSIA hired Flood Brothers Marine Consultants to address the wave action erosion and sinkhole at the west end of the swim area sea wall. Sand fill, silt fence fabric and rock revetment have been added to mitigate the erosive wave action. Additional rock may be added as needed.

WELCOMING:  Jean Somers reported for Christy Hollywood that the Welcoming Committee is holding an art contest for anyone that wants to submit a design for our next order of Welcome Bags.  Send your art design to welcome@hillsmereshores.org.
MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we have 727 members to date.

HOUSE:  Helene Raven reported as follows:
1. House Use:  Not a lot of interest in using the House by community groups.

2. House Maintenance:  No change. Property Manager coordinating with the House Chair.

3. House Projects:  The garage improvements will begin as soon as the ice eaters are deployed. Most work will be completed by volunteers. HSIA to fund supplies and a few shelves.

4. River Rock and Temporary Sidewalk: Contract signed. Waiting for work to begin.  This will be funded through the House and Field line items in the budget.

5. Basement Roof: Property Manager identifying contractors.
QUIET WATERS PARK/ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported that the QWP Stakeholder group met and discussed ideas for the Retreat at QWP.  Ray had some handouts of suggested concepts.  The next meeting is December 7.  The Stakeholder group is trying to get feedback from communities.  Ray will make a presentation at the November General meeting.

PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported as follows:
Approved Permits October 1 to date
92 Great Lake Drive – added portico

136 E Bay View Drive – fence

507 Birch Drive – front porch bump out

126 Sunset Drive – added small structure as greenhouse

108 Boyd Drive – small shed

Pending Requests

1 Demyan Drive – pier, boat lift, mooring piles

104 Huse Drive – backyard small pavilion

327 Beach Drive – Received complaints that construction activity was ongoing.  We have not received a request for a permit.  Sending letter asking owners to explain the activity and/or submit a permit request.

Open Issues
We have drafted new language for insertion in the November Sea Breeze that introduces the modified requirements for small sheds.  This language change also includes an update to the permit process and required documentation for submission to gain approval for a permit.
NEW BUSINESS:  None
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:43 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

